

زنان سپيدپوش جنبش حقوق بشر كوبا

The Ladies in White Cuba's Human Rights Movement

بینش و انگیزه

Vision and Motivation

Over a span of three days in March of 2003, the Cuban government arrested 75 members of the political opposition, many of whom were prominent journalists, human rights activists and librarians. Many of those who were arrested had been filing critical reports with international news outlets on life in Cuba. The Cuban regime had become anxious over the increasing amount of international attention these reports were receiving. Fearing that they might lose their grip on the population, the government decided to crack down in what became known as the Black Spring arrests.¹ In order to legitimize the arrests, the Castro regime accused dissidents of receiving financial compensation from the United States for attempting to politically destabilize the state.²

Dissidents were convicted in one-day trials and given jail sentences ranging

دولت کوبا طی سه روز در مارس ۲۰۰۳، هفتاد و پنج مخالف سیاسی را بازداشت کرد. بسیاری از این افراد، روزنامهنگاران، فعالان حقوق بشر و کتابداران برجسته بودند. بسیاری از بازداشتشدگان در مورد زندگی در کوبا گزارشهای انتقادی تهیه کرده و به رسانههای خبری بینالمللی ارسال می کردند. رژیم کوبا از توجه فزاینده بینالمللی به این گزارشها هراسان شده بود. دولت به واسطه ترس از دست دادن گرفت. این سرکوب بعدا به بازداشتهای «بهار کیای» معروف شد.' کاسترو برای مشروعیت بخشی به بازداشتها، مخالفان را به دریافت کمک مالی از ایالات متحده برای بی ثبات کردن اوضاع سیاسی کشور متهم کرد.'

مخالفان در محاکمات یک روزه محکوم شده و به آنها احکام حبس از شش تا ۲۸ سال داده شد. این افراد در دوره زندان، متحمل from six to 28 years. Throughout their imprisonment, they have suffered physical abuse, been given water contaminated with fecal matter and food with worms, and been prevented from receiving medical care.³

A group of women who became known as the Damas de Blanco, which translates to "Ladies in White," decided to voice their opposition to the crackdown, which has been considered the harshest in Cuba in recent years. The Ladies in White began as a group of mothers, sisters, and other relatives of the prisoners who hoped to secure the release of their loved ones.

Goals and Objectives

According to Miriam Leiva, a member of the Ladies in White, "Our objective is purely humanitarian, to free the prisoners of March 2003."⁴

As an initial reaction to the Black Spring arrests, the Ladies in White demanded that their family members and loved ones be released from jail. They hoped to achieve this by orchestrating peaceful demonstrations, which began two weeks after the arrests. While the group's primary goal remains the release of all 75 political dissidents, the Ladies' overall mission has grown broader. They have been joined by other women who were not directly affected by the Black Spring arrests, but who oppose the repressive political tactics of the Cuban government.⁵

"I started fighting for my husband, then for the group, and now it's for changes for the better of the country," says Laura آزارهای جسمی بسیاری شدند، دادن آب آلوده به مدفوع و غذای مخلوط شده با کرم و محرومیت از مراقبتهای بهداشتی، از جمله این آزار و اذیتها میباشد.^۳

گروهی از زنان که به «زنان سپیدپوش» معروف شدند، تصمیم گرفتند مخالفت خود را با این سرکوب که در دوران اخیر در کوبا از حیث شدت سابقه نداشته، علنی کنند. زنان سپیدپوش به عنوان گروهی از مادران، خواهران و خویشان زندانیان، کار خود را آغاز کردند و امید داشتند عزیزان خود را از زندان آزاد کنند.

اهداف و مقاصد

میریام لیوا، یکی از اعضای زنان سپیدپوش می گوید: «هدف ما صرفا انساندوستانه است؛ آزادی زندانیان مارس ۲۰۰۳.»^۴

زنان سپیدپوش در اولین واکنش به بازداشتهای بهار سیاه، خواستار آزادی اعضای خانواده و عزیزان خود از زندان شدند. آنها امید داشتند که این خواسته را با سازماندهی تظاهرات مسالمت آمیز که دو هفته پس از بازداشتها آغاز شد، محقق سازند. هدف اولیه گروه، آزادی ۷۵ زندانی سیاسی باقی ماند، اما ماموریت کلی زنان سپیدپوش گسترش یافت. زنان دیگری نیز که مستقیما تحت تاثیر بازداشتهای بهار سیاه قرار نگرفته اما با تاکتیکهای سر کوبگرانه دولت کوبا مخالف بودند به این گروه پیوستند.^۵

لارا پولان، یکی از زنان سپیدپوش می گوید: «من مبارزاتم را در ابتدا برای همسرم آغاز کردم و سپس برای گروه و اکنون برای تغییرات به سوی داشتن جامعهای بهتر.» «ما قابلیتهایی در خود یافتیم که قبلا از آن بیاطلاع بودیم.»² Pollán, one of the Ladies in White. "We found qualities in ourselves we did not know we had."⁶

Leadership

The Ladies in White began gathering at St. Rita's Church in Havana two weeks after the Black Spring arrests in 2003. The group, started by Blanca Reyes and Laura Pollán, recruited women related to those who were arrested.⁷ Within weeks, they were able to mobilize a total of 30 women, none of whom have stopped marching since.⁸ In addition to Reyes and Pollán, the Ladies in White leadership circle includes Miriam Leiva, the wife of Oscar Espinosa Chepe; Berta Soler, the wife of Angel Moya Acosta; Loida Valdes, the wife of Alfredo Felipe Fuentes; and Julia Núñez, the wife of Adolfo Fernández Saínz.⁹

Civic Environment

Fidel Castro's rule has been defined by the ongoing arrests and incarcerations of political dissidents since the Communist regime came to power in 1959. In February 1999, the government passed strict sedition laws; activities like importing texts on democracy and material from international news agencies became punishable by up to 20 years in prison.¹⁰ In addition to placing legal limits on Cubans' right to free speech and the dissemination of information, the regime tries to discredit and weaken opposition figures by labeling them as agents of the United States.¹¹ With the Black Spring arrests, Castro hoped to crush the independent press; however,

رهبرى

زنان سپیدپوش دو هفته پس از بازداشتهای بهار سیاه در سال ۲۰۰۳، نخستین گردهمایی خود را در کلیسای سانتا ریتا در هاوانا آغاز کردند. کار گروه با فراخوان زنان خویشاوند بازداشتشدگان



توسط بلانكا رييس و لارا پولان آغاز شد. ^۷ طی چند هفته آنها توانستند ۳۰ زن را بسيج كند؛ زنانی كه از آن زمان تاكنون هيچيك ساكت ننشستهاند. ^۸ حلقه رهبری زنان سپيدپوش علاوه بر رييس و پولان شامل است بر: ميريام ليوا، همسر اسكار اسپينوزا چيپه؛ برتا سولر، همسر آنجل مويا آكوستا؛ لويدا والدِس، همسر آلفردو فليپه فوئنتس و خوليا نونِس، همسر آدولفو فرناندز سينز.

فضای مدنی

حکومت کاسترو از آغاز به قدرت رسیدن رژیم کمونیستی در سال ۱۹۵۹، با بازداشتها و حبسهای مدام ناراضیان سیاسی تعریف شده است. این حکومت در سال ۱۹۹۹، برای مقابله با اغتشاش، مقررات سختی وضع کرد؛ فعالیتهایی چون وارد کردن متنهای مربوط به دموکراسی از سازمانهای خبری بینالمللی می توانست مجازات تا بیست سال زندان داشته باشد. ۲۰ علاوه بر ایجاد محدودیت قانونی برای کوباییها در زمینه آزادی بیان و نشر اطلاعات، رژیم تلاش می کند چهرههای مخالف را با برچسبزنی به عنوان عوامل ایالات the crackdown actually led to an increase in independent journalism. Castro's repression served as a catalyst for dissident writers, as many Cubans without internet access began hand-writing their stories and typing them on computers at various embassies.¹²

While the Ladies in White have been careful to work within the bounds of Cuba's restrictive environment, they have nonetheless met heavy resistance from the Cuban government. The government has accused them of working with the United States to subvert the socialist regime in Cuba and has attempted to arrest them.¹³ According to one Cuban government official, the Ladies in White are a "provocation...ordered by their Yankee masters".¹⁴

They have also been insulted and physically assaulted by government supporters they believed were following official orders.¹⁵

During their protests, the Ladies have been harassed by government supporters and forcibly removed by security forces. In April 2008, a few members of the Ladies in White were staging a sit-in protest when they were interrupted by around 100 government supporters who shouted insults at them and then helped the police force the women onto buses to remove them from the area. Similarly, the Ladies' March 2010 protests on the seventh anniversary of the Black Spring arrests were disrupted by security forces and hundreds of progovernment demonstrators.¹⁶ Both the civilians and security agents physically متحده تضعیف کند و بیاعتبار سازد.^{۱۱} کاسترو با بازداشتهای بهار سیاه، امید داشت مطبوعات آزاد را از میان بردارد؛ اما سرکوب به ارتقاء سطح روزنامهنگاری مستقل انجامید. اقدام کاسترو به سرکوب، به صورت کاتالیزور برای نویسندگان مخالف عمل کرد. بسیاری از کوباییها بدون دسترسی به اینترنت، داستانها و ماجراهای مورد نظر خود را با دستنوشته و روی کامپیوترهای سفارتخانههای مختلف تایپ می کردند.^{۱۱}

با آنکه زنان سپیدپوش در فعالیت خود در چهارچوب تنگ فضای سیاسی بسته کوبا محتاط بودهاند، اما با مقاومت شدید از سوی دولت مواجه شدهاند. دولت آنها را به همکاری با ایالات متحده جهت سرنگونی رژیم سوسیالیست در کوبا متهم و تلاش کرده آنها را بازداشت کند.^{۳۱} به گفته یکی از مقامات دولت کوبا، زنان سپیدپوش «توسط اربابان یانکی خود ... تحریک شدهاند.»^{۱۲}

زنان سپیدپوش همچنین از سوی حامیان دولت که به باور مخالفان مجری اوامر رسمیاند، مورد توهین و حمله فیزیکی قرار گرفتهاند.^{۱۵}

دولت کوبا به شدت رسانه ها را کنترل می کند و از این طریق تصویر ارائه شده از زنان سپیدپوش را تحریف می کند. در آوریل ۲۰۰۸، چند تن از اعضای زنان سپیدپوش، تحصنی بر گزار کردند که در جریان آن مورد توهین و ناسزاگویی حدود ۱۰۰ تن از هواداران دولت قرار گرفتند.^{۹۲} پلیس، زنان را به زور سوار اتوبوس کرده و از آن منطقه بیرون برد.^{۷۳} تلویزیون دولتی به جای نمایش تصاویر بیرون کردن اجباری زنان، بخشهای گزینش شدهای از مکالمه تلفنی زنان سپیدپوش با ایلنا راس لینن، عضو مجلس نمایندگان آمریکا را پخش کرد.^{۸۲} گفتگوی این زن عضو مجلس نمایندگان هیچ ارتباطی با تحصن نداشت و صرفا assaulted the Ladies with punches, scratches, pinches, and hair-yanking.¹⁷ The women were dragged onto buses as the crowd shouted insults and physically attacked them.

Because the Cuban government tightly controls the media, it is able to manipulate the Ladies' image. For instance, in 2008, Rrather than showing images of the Ladies being forcibly removed from their sit-in, the television news played excerpts of a phone conversation that the Ladies had with US Congresswoman Ileana Ros-Lehtinen.¹⁸ The Congresswoman had called not in connection with the sit-in protest but simply to express her solidarity with the Ladies in White. However, the Cuban government had recorded the phone call and played it on the news to reinforce their allegation that the Ladies are a "counterrevolutionary" political group in disguise, controlled by the United States. "It is all a big farce and the government is manipulating the information," said one of the protestors. "The government did not show the images of us being yanked around, dragged and kicked."19

Message and Audience

With the goal of securing the release of jailed family members, the Ladies in White decided to march peacefully through the streets of Havana on a weekly basis. Every Sunday, the Ladies in White dress in white and meet for Mass at St. Rita's Church, then silently walk down Fifth Avenue in Havana.²⁰ They each carry a flower and wear an image of their imprisoned relative

بیان همبستگی وی با زنان سپیدپوش بود. با این حال، دولت کوبا مکالمه تلفنی را ضبط کرده و آن را در بخش خبر تلویزیون پخش کرده بود تا ادعای خود را مبنی بر اینکه زنان سپیدپوش، یک گروه سیاسی «ضد انقلاب» در پوششی دیگر هستند و توسط ایالات متحده کنترل میشوند، اثبات کند. یکی از تظاهر کنندگان می گفت: «همه این داستان یک نمایش مسخره است و حکومت دارد اطلاعات را دستکاری می کند. حکومت تصاویر مربوط به کشاندن ما به این سو و آن سو و لگد زدن به ما را نشان نداد.»^{۱۱}

پيام و مخاطب

زنان سپیدپوش با هدف آزاد کردن اعضای زندانی خانواده، تصمیم به تظاهرات هفتگی مسالمت آمیز در خیابانهای هاوانا گرفتند. زنانی که سراپا سپیدپوش هستند هر یکشنبه در مراسم کلیسای سانتا ریتا ملاقات کرده و سپس در سکوت، خیابان پنجم هاوانا را طی میکند.^{۲۰} هر کدام از آنها گلی در دست داشته و پیراهنی میپوشد که بر روی آن تصویر خویشاوند زندانی او با تعداد سالهای محکومیت زندان وی نقش بسته است.^{۲۱} آنها با این تظاهرات، امید دارند آگاهی نسبت به قربانیان بازداشتهای بهار سیاه را افزایش داده و به حکومت یادآور شوند که

روش های مسالمت آمیز زنان سپیدپوش، شاید کلید موفقیت آنها باشد. برخی بر این باورند که اگر آنها تظاهرات خود را کاملا به نحو مسالمت آمیز برگزار نمی کردند، جنبش آنها یکباره توسط حکومت نابود می شد. میریام لیوا یکی از تظاهر کنندگان می گوید: «من فکر می کنم به همین دلیل است که ما در جامعه کوبا جایگاهی labeled with the number of years of his prison sentence.²¹ Through the marches, they hope to raise awareness of the victims of the Black Spring arrests and remind the government that they have not forgotten about their loved ones.²²

The peaceful methods of the Ladies in White may be the key to their success; some believe that had they not chosen to make their protest entirely peaceful, the movement would have been quashed at once by the government. "I think that is why we have a space in Cuban society and that's why the government has to admit us walking in the streets and demanding. It's the first time that the Cuban government has accepted the fact that someone has the right to go out and demand openly and speak out," says protester Miriam Leiva.²³ They also write letters to the Cuban government demanding the release of the prisoners and appeal to foreign governments for support.²⁴ So far, 22 of the people arrested during Black Spring have been released, and the Ladies continue to campaign for the release of the remaining 53 prisoners.²⁵

Outreach Activities

The Ladies in White did not set out to build coalitions or recruit larger numbers of protesters, but their example has inspired others to participate in the movement. Women in provinces outside Havana have begun to dress in white, marching in protest against the unjust imprisonment of their own family members.²⁶ As many as 100 women are reported to have joined in



داریم و حکومت باید قدم زدن ما در خیابانها و اعلام مطالبات ما را بپذیرد. این برای اولین بار است که حکومت کوبا این واقعیت را پذیرفته که کسی حق دارد بیرون آمده و در فضای عمومی سخنش را بگوید.»^{۲۲} آنها همچنین به حکومت کوبا نامههایی نوشته و خواستار آزادی زندانیان شده و از دولتهای خارجی درخواست حمایت کردهاند.^{۲۲} تا این زمان، ۲۲ تن از بازداشت شدگان بهار سیاه، آزاد شدهاند و زنان سپیدپوش به مبارزه برای آزادی ۵۳ زندانی باقی مانده ادامه می دهند.^{۲۵}

فعالیتهای فراگستر

زنان سپیدپوش برای ایجاد ائتلاف یا جذب معترضان بیشتر به گروه خود، اقدامی نکردهاند اما عمل آنها الهامبخش دیگران در مشارکت در جنبش بوده است. زنان در استانهای بیرون از the marches on special occasions.²⁷

The Ladies have also reached out to the international community for support. In addition to having conversations with supportive American politicians like Congresswoman Ileana Ros-Lehtinen, the Ladies in White have met with Mike Parmly, the head of the U.S. Interests Section in Havana.²⁸ Pollán believes that some of the prisoners who were released were freed due to international pressure. She says that their release "was not a humanitarian gesture but rather a trade off in exchange for the goodwill of Europe and Spain in particular."²⁹ In 2005, the Ladies in White were awarded the Sakharov Prize for Freedom of Thought by the European Parliament in recognition of their struggle.³⁰

هاوانا، سپیدپوشی را آغاز کرده و به راهپیمایی اعتراضی در برابر حبسهای غیرعادلانه اعضای خانواده خود می پردازند.^{۴۶} بنا به گزارشها، گاهی حتی تا ۱۰۰ زن به راهپیمایان پیوستهاند.^{۲۷}

زنان سپیدپوش همچنین با جامعه بین المللی جهت پشتیبانی از خود تماس برقرار کرده اند. آنها علاوه بر گفتگو با زنان سیاستمدار آمریکایی مثل ایلنا راس لتینن که از آنها حمایت می کنند، با مایک پارملی، رئیس دفتر حفاظت از منافع ایالات متحده در هاوانا دیدار کرده اند.^{۸۲} پولان بر این باور است که برخی از زندانیان آزاد شده به دلیل فشارهای بین المللی رها شده اند. او می گوید که رهایی آنها «نه نمایش انسان دوستی دولت بلکه نوعی بده بستان برای جلب کمکهای اروپا بویژه اسپانیا بوده است.»^{۲۹} زنان سپیدپوش به خاطر برای بویژه ساخارف برای

Footnotes

پىنوشتھا

1. Lauria, Carlos, Campbell, Monica, and Salazar, Maria. "Cuba's Long Black Spring." The Committee to Protect Journalists. 18 March 2008.

2. Ibid.

3. Ibid.

4. Frank, Marc. "Cuba Lashes out at 'Ladies in White'." Reuters UK. 25 April 2008.

5. Llana, Sara Miller. "Cuba Arrests Ladies in White." Christian Science Monitor. 22 April 2008.

6. Ibid.

7. O'Grady, Mary Anastasia. "Ladies in White." Wall Street Journal. 18 Dec. 2005.

8. Llana.

9. O'Grady.

10. "Country Report: Cuba." Freedom House. 2009.

11. Ibid.

12. Llana.

13. Frank; Llana.

14. Frank.

15. Lockhart, Melissa. "Dissident Treatment – The Ladies in White." Foreign Policy Association. 19 March 2009.

www.tavaana.org ۲۰۰ 💠

16. Ariosto, David. "Pro-government demonstrators swarm human rights march in Cuba." CNN. 18 March 2010.

17. Tamayo, Juan O. "Cuban protesters punched, dragged." Miami Herald. 18 March 2010.

18. Frank.

19. Ibid.

20. "Statement of purpose from Cuban dissidents Ladies in White." Havana Journal. 8 Aug. 2006.

21. Lockhart.

22. Ibid.

23. Gjelten, Tom. "Bolder Tactics Divide Cuba's 'Ladies in White'." National Public Radio. 16 May 2008.

24. Llana.

25. Ibid.

26. O'Grady.

27. Ibid.

28. Ibid.

29. Frank.

30. Voeux, Claire. "'Black Spring' Five Years After." Reporters Without Borders. March 2008. PDF

Learn More

News and Analysis

بیشتر بدانید خبرها و مقالهها

"Cuban 'Lady in White' Tells of Police Repression." Amnesty International 23 March 2010.

Frank, Marc. "Cuba Lashes out at 'Ladies in White'." Reuters UK. 25 April 2008.

Gjelten, Tom. "Bolder Tactics Divide Cuba's 'Ladies in White'." National Public Radio. 16 May 2008.

Lauria, Carlos, Campbell, Monica, and Salazar, Maria. "Cuba's Long Black Spring." The Committee to Protect Journalists. 18 March 2008.

Llana, Sara Miller. "Cuba Arrests Ladies in White." Christian Science Monitor. 22 April 2008.

Lockhart, Melissa. "Dissident Treatment – The Ladies in White." Foreign Policy Association. 19 March 2009.

O'Grady, Mary Anastasia. "Ladies in White." Wall Street Journal. 18 Dec. 2005.

Voeux, Claire. "'Black Spring' Five Years After." Reporters Without Borders. Mar. 2008.

"Country Report: Cuba." Freedom House. 2009.

"Cuba's 'Ladies in White'." Human Rights First.

"Ladies in White." Wikipedia. 12 Jan. 2010.

"Home Page." Las Damas de Blanco. 2006. (Spanish)

"Statement of purpose from Cuban dissidents Ladies in White." Havana Journal. 8 Aug. 2006.

Books

Corbett, Ben. This is Cuba: An Outlaw Culture Survives. Oxford: Westview Press, 2002.

Garcia, Caroll I. It Ain't Easy, Comandante: The Cuban People's Struggle for Freedom! New York: iUniverse, Inc., 2007.

كتابها

Gomez, Mayra. Human Rights in Cuba, El Salvador and Nicaragua: A Sociological Perspective on Human Rights Abuse (Studies in International Relations). New York: Routledge, 2003.

Videos

ويدئوها

"Cuba: Las Damas de Blanco." YouTube. 20 Feb. 2008. (Spanish) "Neighborhood Vigilantes." YouTube. 30 Aug. 2007.